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OWSLEBURY PARISH COUNCIL 
 MINUTES OF PARISH COUNCIL MEETING HELD ON 11th January 2021  

 
COMMENCING AT 7:00 PM VIRTUALLY VIA ZOOM 

 
PRESENT. 
Parish Councillor John Chapman (Chair) ï left after item 2/21 Cllr Phillips chaired the 
meeting. 
Parish Councillors: Paul Bowes, Paul Phillips (Vice Chair), Will Martin, Mark Egerton, Roger 
Page 

   
IN ATTENDANCE. 
Responsible Financial Officer (RFO) Juanita Madgwick 
District Councillor Laurence Ruffell 
District Councillor Hugh Lumby  
 
No Members of the public were present. 

 
 
1/21 APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE. 

County Councillor Rob Humby 
 
2/21 DISCLOSURE OF INTERESTS FOR AGENDA ITEMS. 
 There were no disclosures of interest  
  
3/21 APPROVAL OF MINUTES. 
 Councillors noted their acceptance of the Minutes of the Parish Council meeting held on 14

th
 

December 2020, and the Council Resolved, unanimously, they were a true record. 
 
4/21 PUBLIC QUESTIONS AND COMMENTS. 
  
 There were no members of the public present. 
 
5/21 DISTRICT & COUNTY COUNCILORS REPORT. 
 
 COUNTY COUNCILLORS REPORT 
 

The County Councillor was not present but had sent a report, which had been circulated to 
the councillors before the meeting (Appendix 1). 

 
DISTRICT COUNCILLORS REPORT 

 
District Councillors Ruffell & Lumby commented on the District Councillors Report (Appendix 
2) had been circulated to councillors before the meeting.  
 
 

6/21 CSO REPORT 
 

The CSO Report (Appendix 3) had been circulated to the Councillors before the meeting. 
 
7/21 PLANNING 

 
a) Planning Applications: 

 
 

SDNP/20/05536/HEDG Elm Farm Baybridge Lane Owslebury SO21 1JN 

Proposal Removal of section of hedgerow to facilitate access 

PC Comment The PC would like to see the applicant carry out a wildlife assessment. 
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a) Planning Decisions: 

 

SDNP/20/04001/FUL 2 Bottom Pond Cottages Morestead Hill Morestead Winchester 
Hampshire SO21 1JE 

Proposal Change of Use of land from agricultural to Equestrian for private use. 
Erection of timber stable block, tack room and store 

Decision Approved 

 

SDNP/20/03608/LIS The Farm House Main Road Owslebury Winchester Hampshire SO21 
1LU 

Proposal Replace 3 x timber windows and 2 UPVC windows on rear 
extension. Remove external rear extension door, block with facing 
bricks/blockwork to match existing bricks. Replace clay tiles on 
East, South and West elevations of extension with mounted timber 
weatherboard and paint white. 

Decision Approved 

 
 

 
b) Enforcement Matters 

 
It was noted that there several of the enforcement officers have resigned. 

 
c) General Matters 

 
The Councillors asked the District Councillors to chase up the older planning applications that 
are still outstanding, to see when they will be looked at and a decision made. 

 
8/21 HIGHWAYS 
 

a) Pathway Improvements on Beech Grove 
The Clerk noted that she had received a response from Cllr Humby regarding the pathway 
improvements and gave us a contact.  The Clerk noted that she had sent an email to the 
contact in Hampshire Highways but had not received a response. 

 
b) General Matters 

 
Ship roundabout 
The Clerk noted that there had been problems with parking at the Ship roundabout again.  
There was some discussion around this and the Councillors asked the Clerk to contact 
Hampshire Highways for help on this matter. 

 

Action: By Whom: 

To contact HH for help on parking around the Ship Inn Roundabout The Clerk 

 
 
9/21 RIGHTS OF WAY 
 

a) General Matters 
 
Pitcot Lane 
A Councillor noted that the Pitcot Lane footpath was very slippery.  There was discussion 
on this and it was noted that when the ranger from Hampshire Countryside visited last 
year they were happy with the surface.  The Councillors asked the Clerk to contact 
Hampshire Countryside for a further visit. 
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Action: By Whom: 

Contact Hampshire Countryside The Clerk 

  
Footpath 20 (Twyford) 
The Clerk noted that she had been contacted as there was a tree down on footpath 20 (which 
although is in Twyford is on the border of Owslebury).  The Clerk asked if any of the 
Councillors knew who the land owner was so the Clerk could contact them. 

 

Action: By Whom: 

To find out landowner of footpath 20 Councillors 

 
 Red Lane 

A Councillor noted that a tree was down on Red Lane and would walk up there to check it.  If 
it was still they would contact the landowner to have it removed. 

 
10/21 OPEN SPACES, RECREATION & PLAYAREA 
  
 Dog Poo  

The Clerk noted that she had been contacted regarding the amount of Dog Poo that was on 
the Cricket Field.  The Councillors asked the Clerk to contact the CSO to put dog poo bags up 
and patrol the area. 

 

Actions: By Whom: 

To contact CSO regarding dog poo on cricket field The Clerk 

 
 
 Playground Inspections 

The Councillors noted with the resignation of Cllr Thompson there was no one carrying out 
the fortnightly playground inspections.  The Council asked the Clerk to ask if the CSO would 
carry out the inspections.  

 

Action: By Whom: 

To ask the CSO to carry out the fortnightly playground inspections The Clerk 

 
 

 
11/21 FINANCE, ADMINISTRATION AND STATUTORY MATTERS 
 

a) Payments & Receipts 
 
The Council Resolved unanimously to approve the following payments and authorised the 
Chairman, Councillor Phillips or Councillor Martin to authorise the electronic payments as 
necessary. 

 
Payments: 
 

 

PAYMENTS Amount (£) Payee Payment Type

93 16.87 IONOS -  Extended support DD

94 119.99 Arnold Baker Local Council Book Paid

95 20.00 Chairmans Expenses (Q3)

96 398.40 Clerks Salary December 20

97 69.25 Clerks Expenses (December)

98 99.60 HMRC

99 836.57 Swanmore PC (CSO )

100 7.39 SSE (Street Lights)

101 14.39 Zoom DD
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Receipts: 
 

 
 
 

b) RFO’s preliminary budget and Precept for 2021/22. 

The RFO noted the provisional budget for 2021/22 showed the Council could not operate 

within the existing level of precept due to the employment of the CSO for the next 18 months.  
The Clerk noted that the precept should be increased by £4,763 (20% increase) to cover part 
of the shortfall.  The RFO noted the budget for 2021/22 showed a deficit of £5,972 even with 
the increase of £4,763 to the Precept.  
 
The Council Resolved, unanimously, to adopt the revised budget for the 2021/22 financial 

year. (See Appendix 4) 

 

The Council Resolved, unanimously, to request a precept of £28,579 for 2021/2022.  

 

 

c) Budget Review for Q3 

 

The Clerk commented on the pre-circulated receipts and payments account for the nine 

months ended 31
st
 December 2020 and noted the Council had operated well within its 

budget. In the absence of any material unbudgeted expenditure in the next three months the 

Council was likely to show a small deficit at the end of the financial year due to the CSO 

salary. 

 

d) CSO Contract 

 

The Clerk noted that the CSO contact is due to expire in March 2021.  After some discussion 

the Council Resolved, unanimously to renew the CSO contract for another year.  The 

Councillors asked the Clerk for Swanmore PC to provide a breakdown of the admin cost for 

the year 2020/21. 

Action: By Whom: 

To ask Swanamore PC for a breakdown of the admin costs for the 
year 2020/21 for the CSO 

The Clerk 

 

e) Review Emergency Control Plan 

 

After some discussion the Councillors asked the Clerk to update the Emergency Control plan 

with the COVID response and groups and to check with the current people on the plan that 

they are happy for them to carry on being on the plan.  The Councillors asked the Clerk to 

seek advice from HLAC on what to include regarding the pandemic in the Emergency Control 

Plan.  The Councillors asked the Clerk to review in Februaryôs meeting. 

Action: By Whom: 

To contact HALC for advice on Emergency Control Plan The Clerk 

Voucher Amount (£) Payee

RECEIPTS

17/01/2021 0.01 Interest on Business Account 
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To contact people on Plan to check ok with still being on there. 

 

f) Review the Risk Register 

Councillors considered the Risk Register and noted the amendments made by the Clerk.  The 
Council considered the Register covered the main risks faced by the Council, and that the 
steps to mitigate such risks were adequate.  The Council Resolved, unanimously, to adopt 
the Risk Register for 2021 and asked the Clerk place a copy of the website. 
 

 

g) General Matters 

 

Parish Councillor Vacancy 

The Clerk noted that she had advertised the Parish Councillor vacancy on the notice boards, 
website and OIS.  The Clerk noted that if no candidate comes forward by 25

th
 Jan the Parish 

Council can Co-Opt a Councillor. 
 
Ground Water 
A Councillor asked the Clerk to contact Twyford Ground water to provide the ground water 
level weekly for the next 2 months due to the amount of rain we have experienced. 

 

Action: By Whom: 

Contact Twyford Water to provide weekly readings The Clerk 

 
 
 
12/21 INFORMATION EXCHANGE 
 

There were no specific matters councillors wished to include on the February agenda other 
than those noted above. 

 
 
13/21 DATE FOR NEXT MEETING 
  

The Council agreed the next Council Meeting would be on Monday 8
th
 February 2021 at 

7.00pm virtually via Zoom.  

 

The meeting closed at 8:30pm 

 

Chairman: John Chapman  Date: 8/02/21 
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Appendix 1 ï County Councillors Report 
 

Hampshire County Council Update: Cllr Rob Humby  
  

January 2021  
  

National Lockdown Updated National, HCC Guidance and details of key services 
are available via the links below. HWRCs and Country Parks remain open but 
residents are urged to stay local.  
 
www.hants.gov.uk/socialcareandhealth/coronavirus/general-advice  
https://www.hants.gov.uk/socialcareandhealth/coronavirus#impacted-services  
 
Police and Crime The Police and Crime Commissioner has launched his annual 
survey to ask residents their views on the policing precept of the council tax and if 
they would agree to an increase to support policing across Hampshire, the Isle of 
Wight, Portsmouth and Southampton.   
 
Following the announcement that Police and Crime Commissioners would have the 
flexibility to increase the policing precept by up to £15 a year for a Band D property 
for 2021/22, wider consultation is now being undertaken and residents are being 
encouraged to give their view. The survey can be accessed through the 
Commissionerôs website: Your view on the policing precept of the council tax 2021-
2022 - Hampshire Police and Crime Commissioner (hampshire-pcc.gov.uk).  
 
The Chief Constable and her team have made a compelling operational case for 
investment in policing through an increase in the council tax. An increase of up to 
7.1% (29p week based on a Band D property) would enable the force to build on 
what has been achieved during the last year, take the fight to criminals and to start to 
reduce crime. An increase would enable:  
 

¶ the early recruitment of 50 new police officers  
¶ targeted operational policing to take drugs and weapons off our streets  
¶ an increase in further prevention work, including diverting young people 

away from crime  
¶ an investment in forensic capability to enable officers to get evidence to 

bring more offenders to justice  
¶ continue investment in police officer wellbeing to improve productivity 

even further.  
 

The public survey will be supported with online focus groups to explore residentsô 
views around policing priorities and levels of an increase in more depth.   
Local Transport Plan for Hampshire  
  
Hampshire County Council is asking for your views on the vision, desired outcomes 
and guiding principles behind a NEW Hampshire Local Transport Plan.  This is the 
start of a conversation to help develop a new transport strategy and plan.  
  
Since 2001, Hampshireôs Local Transport Plan has set the objectives, policies and 
strategy for transport across the County, helping people to maintain their quality of 

http://www.hants.gov.uk/socialcareandhealth/coronavirus/general-advice
https://www.hants.gov.uk/socialcareandhealth/coronavirus#impacted-services
https://www.hampshire-pcc.gov.uk/transparency/money/council-tax/your-view-policing-precept-2021-2022
https://www.hampshire-pcc.gov.uk/transparency/money/council-tax/your-view-policing-precept-2021-2022
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life and go about their daily business. Seven years have now passed since the Plan 
was last updated, and there is a need to review outcomes and design principles in 
the changed context of new technologies, the pandemic and increased focus on 
active lifestyles and the challenges of climate change.  
  
You are invited to influence the early development of the new Local Transport Plan 
by sharing your views on the emerging:  
  

¶ Vision: What will our transport system look like in 2050?  
¶ Outcomes: What are we trying to achieve in terms of climate change, 

economy, the environment, and society?  
¶ Guiding Principles: How we will change the way in which we plan and 

deliver transport?  
  
To view more information and leave your feedback, visit:  
  
https://www.hants.gov.uk/transport/localtransportplan  
  
Ash dieback  
The link below gives some helpful guidance on the responsibilities and options for 
landowners dealing with ash die back disease.  
 
https://www.hants.gov.uk/en/landplanningandenvironment/countryside/ash-dieback-
disease  
  
  
  

https://www.hants.gov.uk/transport/localtransportplan
https://www.hants.gov.uk/en/landplanningandenvironment/countryside/ash-dieback-disease
https://www.hants.gov.uk/en/landplanningandenvironment/countryside/ash-dieback-disease
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Appendix 2 ï District Councillors Report 
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Appendix 4 ï CSO Report 
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Appendix 4 ï Budget 2021/22 
 

Owslebury Parish Council 
     Estimated outcome for 2021/22 and  

    Budget for Financial Year April 2021 - March 2022 
   

    

20% 
Increase 

 Income Budget 
Receipts 
April - 
March 
2020/21 

Actual 
Receipts 
Oct 20/21   

Budget 
Receipts 
April - 
March 
2021/22 

   £ £   £ 

 Precept 23,816  23,816    28,579  
 Council Tax Support         
 Grants & Donations    3,951      
 Ring fenced Xmas lights         
 Ring fenced other         
 Ring fenced Eastleigh         
 General donations         
 Lengthsman scheme         
 Sports club 300      300  
 Play area income 200        
 Sub Station Rent 100  100    100  
 Refund Of Internet Charges         
           
 Interest Received         
 Bus 30 Day Account 0  0    0  
 Fixed deposit 300      300  
 VAT Refund 400  1,091    400  
 Fixed assets sale         
           
 Total Receipts 25,116  28,958    29,679  
 

      Expenditure  Budget 
expenses 
April - 
March 
2020/2021 

Actual 
Expenses 
Oct -  20/21   

Budget 
expenses 
April - 
March 
2021/2022 

 Staff Costs         
 Clerk's Net Salary 4,900  2,789    5,750  
 Income Tax 1,300  697    1,440  
 Employers NI (13.8%) 0      0  
 Clerk's pension 0      0  
 Clerk's travel 150  16    150  
 CSO 7,800  4,999    8,700  
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Administration / General Expenditure         
 Chairman's Expenses 100  40    100  
 Councillors Expenses 50  0    50  
 Clerk & Councillors Training 350  0    350  
 Publications 30  0    30  
 Photocopying 50  0    50  
 Postage 30  0    30  
 Clerk's Telephone/Broadband Allowances 230  76    200  
 Clerk's Working from Home Allowances 125  63    125  
 Stationary 250  81    250  
 Meeting Expenses 550  101    550  
 Insurances 1,200  750    1,200  
 Audit 500  415    500  
 Office Equipment 100  0    100  
 Website 300  212    350  
 Credit Card 32  32    32  
           
 Subscriptions         
 Hampshire Ass'n of Local Councils 350  270    350  
 HALC (Local Council Review - LCR)         
 Society of Local Council Clerks (SLCC)         
 Council for Protection of Rural England 40  36    40  
 Winch. District Ass'n o Local Councils 35  0    35  
 Hants. Playing Fields Association 45  0    45  
 Newsletter Subscription         
 Information Commissioner 40  35    40  
 Parish Online 75      75  
           
           
 Community Donations/ Projects         
 Owslebury Organisations: -         
 St Andrew's Church   525      
 Morestead Church   200      
 Owslebury Newsletter         
 Marwell Wildlife          
 Christmas Lights          
           
 Local Charities: -         
 Winchester CAB   250      
 Age UK Winchester         
 Home Start         
 Grants re ADD         
 OSCC         
 Grants and donations 1,500      1,500  
 

 
        

 Owslebury Projects         
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Christmas Lights (release from reserves)         
 Bollard for Footpath31   292      
 Red Lane   850      
 Play area works       2,500  
 Other community projects 5,000  58    5,000  
 

 
        

 General Maintenance         
 PO Box 300  294    300  
 Grass Cutting 3,500  1,650    3,500  
 Dog Waste Collections 750  885    750  
 Play Area Repair & Inspections 250  543    1,000  
 Street Lighting 250  48    250  
 General Maintenance / Repairs 500  10    500  
 Election costs         
 Tree pruning 500  0    500  
 Lengthsman scheme 56  56    100  
 VAT Paid 400  1,463    400  
 Professional fees 0      0  
 Total Expenses 31,638  17,735    36,842  
 

 
        

 Net Surplus/(Deficit) -6,522  11,223    -7,163  
 

      

      RESERVES 
  

2019/20 2020/21 
 Opening reserves at beginning of financial year 1st April 

 
67,931  68,520  

 Net surplus/deficit for financial year 
  

589  -6,522  
 Closing reserves at 31st March 

  
68,520  61,998  

   
 

 
 
 
 

 


